

#### **BACKGROUNDER**

No. 3633 | JULY 1, 2021

THOMAS A. ROE INSTITUTE FOR ECONOMIC POLICY STUDIES

# Needed: An Effective Nuclear Energy Policy

Katie Tubb

#### **KEY TAKEAWAYS**

America's system of economic freedom is one of its greatest strengths, and has led to the most diverse and innovative nuclear energy industry in the world.

The economics of nuclear energy are integral to whether it remains a safe and affordable energy choice for Americans in the future.

Congress should protect taxpayers, remove regulatory barriers, work with allies, and use market principles to allow a competitive future for nuclear energy.

ffective nuclear energy policy is important for as many reasons as there are diverse groups engaged in, or affected, by it. Effective nuclear policy matters for the taxpayer, who is on the hook for hundreds of billions of dollars in federal liabilities from legacy nuclear activities and from the Department of Energy's (DOE's) research and development (R&D) budget. It matters to the environmentalist and climate activist seeking realistic energy options to reduce pollutants and greenhouse-gas emissions. Accordingly, the Biden Administration has expressed general support for nuclear energy as an important source of energy now and in the future. Effective nuclear energy policy is an important tool in foreign policy to support nonproliferation goals, and to foster relationships with trading partners and allies. And, it obviously matters for a competitive, innovative civilian nuclear industry in the U.S.

heritage.org

Principles of free markets, limited government, and strong national defense make for good, effective nuclear energy policy. An effective policy protects taxpayers, focuses government on challenges that are uniquely in its purview, and removes barriers to an innovative, competitive nuclear industry to engage at home and abroad. While by no means exhaustive, this *Backgrounder* identifies recommendations for such a nuclear energy policy in the areas of nuclear waste management, regulation, trade, R&D, and financing and insuring reactors.

#### **Nuclear Waste Management and Cleanup**

Nuclear waste presents perhaps the largest liability—and opportunity—for taxpayers and the nuclear industry. Leadership falls uniquely in the federal government's purview and should be the single greatest priority of Congress and the Administration for nuclear energy policy. Congress and the Administration should:

Push for Efficiency. The DOE is responsible for the overwhelming majority of the federal government's environmental liabilities, the costs of which are continually rising and currently estimated to total \$512 billion.¹ Most of these liabilities are housed in the DOE's Environmental Management (EM) office, which oversees the cleanup of facilities remaining from World War II and the Cold War to manufacture and test nuclear weapons. While the DOE has made progress, some of the most complicated, costly, and time-consuming projects remain. The government is not expected to complete cleanup until the end of this *century*. The Government Accountability Office has included the DOE's environmental liabilities on its "high risk" lists of government programs that need broad reform, suggested a number of programmatic reforms to cut costs and schedules, and found that EM has not met annual progress and cost-reporting requirements to Congress.²

The DOE has made some effort to improve its practices, not least of which was its supplemental notice in 2019 to more clearly distinguish low-level radioactive waste from high-level radioactive waste that requires deep, geologic disposal. All EM policies and objectives similarly should be informed and prioritized by accurate characterizations of radiological risk and cost. Human and financial resources, as well as time and physical storage for waste—are finite. Excessively conservative measures that are not informed by radiological risks, and unnecessarily increase costs for little or no public health benefit, do not serve the public, nor do they make progress toward the ultimate goal of cleanup.

Congress should continue to scrutinize cost projections for the remaining EM cleanup sites through hearings and future National Defense Authorization Acts. EM should also consider adopting recent acquisition and project management changes made by the National Nuclear Security Administration, given similarities in the nature of their work and their improved reputation to finish projects on time and budget in recent years. The DOE has a legal and moral obligation to clean up these sites and the EM mission should have the commensurate level of attention from the DOE Secretary and from Congress. It is not acceptable nor necessary that cleanup should take the better part of this century to complete. The DOE and Congress must strive for a more risk-informed, scientifically justifiable policy that better serves the taxpayer and affected communities in achieving this goal.

It is not acceptable nor necessary that nuclear waste cleanup should take the better part of this century to complete.

Implement the DOE's Supplemental Notice on High-Level Waste at all EM Cleanup Sites. Astronomical costs for cleanup at the remaining EM sites are due in part to some toxic or low-level radioactive defense waste being labeled for treatment and disposal as high-level waste, for which no disposal facility has yet been built. In 2019, the DOE clarified its interpretation of the statutory definition of the high-level waste for which it is responsible based on the radiological characteristics of waste rather than its origins. The clarification allows a more accurate classification of defense waste at EM sites and brings the DOE into greater conformity with the Nuclear Regulatory Commission's (NRC's) and International Atomic Energy Agency's (IAEA's) definitions of high-level waste. It further optimizes limited storage and disposal options, reduces costs, and expedites timelines without endangering health and safety to reach the ultimate goal of cleanup.

The DOE preliminarily evaluated defense waste at three of the costliest EM cleanup sites—the Savannah River Site, Idaho National Laboratory, and the Hanford Site—in light of its 2019 policy, as required by a congressionally requested report published in December 2020.8 The report found that significant efficiencies and cost savings in the tens of billions to hundreds of billions of dollars could be achieved by more accurately identifying high-level waste at these sites according to radiological characteristics. The

DOE should implement its clarified interpretation of high-level waste at remaining EM sites to the fullest extent possible under agreements with states and the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA).

Repurpose ARPA-E's Nuclear Program to Tackle Novel EM Cleanup Challenges. The DOE's Advanced Research Project Agency-Energy (ARPA-E) was created in 2007 to fund high-risk, high-reward projects on which the private sector would not embark on its own. Currently, ARPA-E funds research in advanced modeling and materials science for advanced nuclear technology as part of its Modeling-Enhanced Innovations Trailblazing Nuclear Energy Reinvigoration (MEITNER) program, and a new R&D program for waste reduction from advanced reactors called the Optimizing Nuclear Waste and Advanced Reactor Disposal Systems (ONWARDS) program.

Instead of contributing further to the DOE's excessive reactor R&D programs, ARPA-E's nuclear portfolio should be refocused entirely to develop technology for the many complex, novel nuclear cleanup challenges in the EM portfolio. Technological breakthroughs can and have reduced costs and improved the safety and efficiency of cleanup, however, the technology budget within EM has waned significantly over the past two decades.<sup>9</sup> In 2014, the Obama Administration's Secretary of Energy Advisory Board recommended that ARPA-E house such a program, which, in addition to being focused on solving high-impact energy technology problems, also has the advantage of being outside the bureaucratic culture that has overcome EM.<sup>10</sup>

Integrate Market Principles into Spent Nuclear Fuel Policy. The 1982 Nuclear Waste Policy Act (NWPA) established a national policy for disposal of spent nuclear fuel from commercial nuclear power plants. The big picture objective of the NWPA is to require operators of civilian nuclear reactors to be responsible for the *costs* of waste disposal through a nuclear waste fee, but to make the DOE responsible for actual *siting, construction, transportation, and operation* of disposal facilities.

This policy framework created a massive market distortion by removing responsibility from reactor operators for the disposal of their spent nuclear fuel. <sup>12</sup> Government management has only directed energy toward political maneuvering, and removed incentives for the nuclear industry to explore ways to reuse spent fuel and create less. That distortion has compounded in the decades since then through legal, contractual, and financial commitments under the NWPA among reactor operators, the DOE, Congress, and the courts.

Perhaps the single best policy change that Congress can make to benefit both existing nuclear power plants and future advanced reactors is to address the NWPA's market distortion with an economic solution that

works with—not against—the incentives of the parties involved. This model is having success in Finland and Sweden, where reactor operators are leading the world in repository siting and construction under the regulatory oversight of the government.

The 1982 Nuclear Waste Policy Act created a massive market distortion by removing responsibility from reactor operators to dispose of their spent nuclear fuel.

Further, properly aligning responsibilities with incentives cannot help but drive innovation and demand through the entire fuel cycle. Spent nuclear fuel has a potentially large value proposition; a market-based waste management policy would direct the nuclear industry and entrepreneurs toward leveraging the economic value of solving the nuclear waste problem. For example, advanced nuclear reactors offer interesting answers to nuclear waste management, as some are designed to produce less waste, or to use waste as fuel.

While challenging, Congress should transition waste management from the DOE to a private entity. This transition should include:

- Completing the NRC review of a proposed repository at Yucca Mountain, for which Congress should appropriate the necessary funds and no more.
- **Tying interim storage to reform.** Interim storage can help or hurt the necessary transition. While interim storage at reactor sites already is, and can continue to be, a useful part of the spent nuclear fuel management process, Congress should not appropriate funds for a DOE interim storage site without tying significant market-based policy changes to such an appropriation. Interim storage alone is counterproductive to reaching a sustainable and confident waste management policy.<sup>13</sup>
- Implementing waste-disposal-financing reforms for future commercial nuclear reactors. Under the NWPA, nuclear operators must enter into contracts with the DOE in order for the DOE to collect, take title to, and dispose of spent nuclear fuel, for which the DOE charges

a fee per megawatt-hour of generated power (the nuclear waste fee).<sup>14</sup> However, the DOE has not collected the nuclear waste fee since May 2014, as required by the courts due to failure to justify the fee in the absence of a defensible disposal program.

Even as Congress deliberates broader waste management policy, it should modify and implement a recommendation by the Obama Administration's 2012 Blue Ribbon Commission on Nuclear Waste directing nuclear operators to set aside funds for waste disposal in private escrow accounts. New nuclear power plants should use these accounts to finance their waste management and disposal, though this could also be expanded to include waste produced by existing reactors since May 2014. The nuclear waste fee should not be reintroduced without accompanying comprehensive policy, updated lifecycle program cost estimates, and market-based reforms to tie the fee to private escrow accounts and the actual value of defined DOE waste management services. Congress should also amend § 302(b) of the NWPA to state that new reactors do not need a contract with the DOE for waste management as a condition of receiving an operating license from the NRC.

• Regularly reporting liability totals and changes to Congress. The DOE should annually report to Congress the costs of nuclear waste management (or lack thereof), including cumulative projected costs to store, manage, transport, and dispose of nuclear waste, as well as annual and cumulative payments for failing to manage waste. The DOE should also record the amounts spent to reduce future liabilities to nuclear power plants under contract with the DOE.<sup>16</sup>

### Regulation

The public looks to the government for reliable, accurate information and regulation of nuclear activities. When government overstates risk or "gold-plates" solutions to give the impression of safety, it is not protecting the public and, in fact, can cause the opposite effect. Regulatory ratcheting and a patchwork of standards over the years have led to standards that are far beyond those for other industries in some areas. Such a regulatory posture has also hampered legitimate activities and innovation. The promise of viable advanced reactors has helped to open a productive bipartisan conversation on regulatory reform, which should be continued to better serve the public with efficient regulations rooted in evidence. Congress should:

**Streamline Implementation of the National Environmental Policy Act (NEPA).** The federal government's NEPA review processes impose excessive costs in human, financial, and time resources that have not equated to commensurate or substantially improved environmental outcomes. NEPA assessments have ballooned over the past several decades, as noted by Administrations of both parties.

For example, environmental reviews for nuclear reactor projects can now take as long as, or longer, than the NRC's technical safety evaluation reviews. In the case of the NRC's environmental impact statement for the only reactors currently being built in the U.S.—Vogtle 3 and 4 in Georgia—the NEPA review included an evaluation of more than 10 different technologies other than nuclear power as "reasonable alternatives," even though the reactors were to be sited on an existing, operating nuclear power facility. The uranium mining industry has also faced significant delays because of NEPA. Environmental review takes longer in the U.S. than in any of the other top 25 mining countries. In contrast, environmental permitting takes on average two years in Canada and Australia, which are two of the three largest uranium suppliers to the U.S.

Even without sweeping NEPA reform or repeal, as many on the political left strongly oppose, there are significant improvements that can be made to NEPA reviews without compromising on environmental quality. A discussion draft of the proposed American Nuclear Infrastructure Act (ANIA) of 2020 included promising NEPA implementation reforms, such as requiring the NRC to use existing information "to the maximum extent practicable" when reviewing permit and license applications for additional nuclear facilities located on current nuclear facilities.<sup>21</sup>

Congress should require agencies to produce more rational, efficient reviews that focus resources on pertinent safety and environmental issues, not on exhaustive compliance for little benefit to the public.

Reforms already made to highway and transit projects should be made to all projects under NEPA review, most notably reforms to decrease the window for judicial review of federal approvals from six years to 150 days. Though objectors can play an important oversight role, 150 days is, itself,

generous compared to the one month afforded in, for example, Germany. Congress should require agency reforms to produce more rational, efficient reviews that focus resources on the pertinent safety and environmental issues rather than exhaustive compliance for little commensurate benefit to the public. Durable reform must come from Congress, as reforms by presidential Administrations of both parties have failed to endure.

**Expand on Reforms to the NRC's Cost-Recovery Structure. The Nuclear Energy Innovation and Modernization Act (**NEIMA) moderately improved both transparency and how the NRC recovers roughly 90 percent of its annual budget through fees on the nuclear industry.<sup>22</sup> The burden of NRC fees on individual nuclear power plants had been growing as other nuclear plants closed. Further, the NRC did not have an incentive to develop regulations for new reactor technologies, given that the licensees covering most of the NRC's budget were utilities operating with existing technology under existing regulatory frameworks. NEIMA capped aspects of the fee and removed some additional NRC activities (such as developing advanced reactor regulations) from the industry's required fees.

Congress should build on reforms by exempting all program, administrative, and rulemaking costs that are not specific to an individual, identifiable licensee from the annual NRC fee. Americans have decided that it is an appropriate function of the federal government to regulate nuclear energy and should accordingly bear those costs as taxpayers.

The Administration should:

**Re-Evaluate Federal Radiation-Exposure Regulations.** Radiation-exposure standards affect a wide variety of nuclear activities, among them the licensing and siting of research, medical, and commercial power reactors; emergency planning and response; food safety; medical procedures; nuclear waste management and disposal; and cleanup of EM sites.

Yet federal standards have lagged woefully behind advances in scientific understanding of the effects of low-level radiation, and are inconsistent across the federal government.<sup>23</sup> For example, the NRC requires licensees to reduce radiation exposure "as low as is reasonably achievable" (ALARA) beyond their own standards.<sup>24</sup> And, as the Government Accountability Office concluded in 2000,

EPA- and NRC-preferred protection levels...are both well below the range where radiation effects have been conclusively verified. In this regard, the disagreement [over adequate standards] essentially involves policy judgments—not strictly scientific judgments.<sup>25</sup>

heritage.org

The public looks to the federal government as a source of reliable, accurate information about radiation. Excessively conservative standards have increased cost and complexity of nuclear energy activities for little or no public health and safety benefit. When government overstates radiological risk, it is not protecting the public and in fact can encourage decisions that are harmful to both people and the environment. This happened, for example, with the over-evacuations around Three Mile Island and Fukushima. <sup>26</sup>

When government overstates radiological risk, it is not protecting the public and in fact can encourage decisions that are harmful to both people and the environment.

There have been several positive changes toward evidence-based regulations in the federal government recently, including the DOE's clarification of the definition of high-level waste and the NRC's effort to develop new emergency planning regulations for advanced reactors. <sup>27</sup> Congress and the Administration should encourage these changes and others like it across the federal government. An important part of this work is continuing to support the DOE's Low Dose Radiation Research Program to better inform decision-making and help to educate the public.

## Finalize Regulations for Scalable Emergency Planning Zones.

Emergency-planning-zone (EPZ) regulations help to define the thresholds for action and establish relationships among reactor operators, the NRC, local and state governments, and residents in an emergency where the public could be exposed to radiation. Existing EPZ regulations have changed little since the joint NRC/EPA Task Force was established in 1978 to develop the first standards, which use a roughly 10-mile plume-exposure pathway and a 50-mile ingestion-exposure pathway according to the spectrum of possible accidents from existing light-water-reactor (LWR) technology at the time.<sup>28</sup>

In 2020, the NRC proposed new optional EPZ regulations for advanced and small modular reactors, allowing an EPZ to be scaled according to a reactor's radiological risks. Rather than arbitrary mileage standards, the NRC has proposed a bright-line objective that "public dose does not exceed 10mSv (1 rem) TEDE [total effective dose equivalent] over 96

hours," from which "planning [is] commensurate with the radiological risk" of specific technologies. This standard aligns with the EPA's most conservative threshold for early action under its Protective Action Guides (for which the EPA recommends actions like sheltering in place on a high-pollution day).<sup>29</sup> A radiation dose of 10mSv is equivalent to an abdominal or pelvic CT scan.<sup>30</sup>

The existing mileage-based EPZ standard is not what should be sacred to emergency preparedness and response, but rather the objective of radiation dose reduction to which the public is exposed. This is important for both adequate safety standards, and for the future of the industry, as it incentivizes nuclear companies to innovate toward qualitative outcomes rather than mere compliance. The NRC's proposed bright-line objective would be a very good step toward well-reasoned, evidence-based regulation of nuclear power plants. It should be finalized and extended to existing LWR reactors.

**Keep Regulatory Reform and Part 53 on Track.** The NRC has begun developing an optional "technology-inclusive regulatory framework" for commercial advanced reactor license applications, as required in the NEIMA.<sup>31</sup> In October 2020, the NRC commissioners approved a plan to develop and finalize this regulatory scheme by 2024 under a new Part 53 of the Code of Federal Regulations.<sup>32</sup> While NEIMA requires regulations by 2027, Congress has authorized appropriations through 2024 and already appropriated nearly \$40 million.<sup>33</sup>

Part 53 offers an opportunity to rethink regulation of nuclear reactors holistically. Existing regulations to license a reactor (under Parts 50 and 52) were developed over time and consist of a patchwork of prescriptive standards tailored to LWR technology. They are ill-suited to advanced reactor technologies, which differ from LWR technology in a number of ways, including size, coolant, fuel, risk profile, nonproliferation issues, and waste production.<sup>34</sup> Even for existing LWR technology, regulations are arguably too focused on compliance with prescriptive technical design features and processes to achieve public health and safety. Regulations are also costly, with costs to license a reactor reaching \$500 million.<sup>35</sup>

The NRC has proposed to develop performance-based, technology-inclusive, risk-informed, and consequence-oriented regulations for Part 53 and has already made strides in related work, such as its recent proposed rule for advanced reactor emergency planning. The NRC must be careful to think transformationally about Part 53, so as to avoid producing just another set of standards that are inappropriate for new technology, and inconsistent or irrelevant of to the actual operation of a reactor.

In order to address the intent of NEIMA, the NRC should:

- **Reject a minimalist view of risk.** Part 53 is to "continue to provide reasonable assurance of adequate protection of public health and safety and the common defense and security."37 This is distinctly different from aiming to "protect health and minimize danger to life or property to at least the same degree of protection as required for current-generation light water reactors."38 (Emphases added.) The latter approach is not rooted in scientific evidence, and results in misguided principles, such as ALARA. Some have argued that such regulations are nevertheless necessary to address the public's perceived threat from radiation and nuclear activities—that the public must not only be safe, but feel safe. If doctors treated their patients according to the patients' perceived threats, doctors would be sued for malpractice. Similarly, when government exaggerates the risks of nuclear activities through excessive regulatory requirements, it is not protecting the public. NRC standards under Part 53 should be grounded in health and safety outcomes based on evidence and stay true to the objective of being performance-based, risk-informed, and consequence-oriented.
- Remain focused on top-level objectives and outcomes as much as possible. Where the NRC must be more prescriptive in equipment requirements, the NRC should refer to nationally and internationally recognized third-party certifications, standards, and generally available commercial equipment to the greatest extent possible. Similarly, the NRC has anticipated using technology-specific regulatory guidance as needed in addition to the Part 53 regulations. While this may turn out to be the best approach, regulatory guidance should not lose focus of the clear purpose of NEIMA to reduce undue regulatory burdens.
- Consider a re-evaluation of Part 53 after a certain number of years or reviewed applications. Drafting an entirely new licensing regulatory regime is a big undertaking and it may take time and use to know if Part 53 is successful. A comprehensive re-evaluation planned at the outset could provide a useful opportunity to remove or adjust requirements that prove irrelevant in practice, and help to prevent a patchwork of requirements from developing over time.

- Consider options and alternatives to regulation regarding Price–Anderson liability coverage. If the safety case for advanced reactors is as strong as proponents claim, there should be commensurate changes or alternatives to how the NRC regulates them under the Price–Anderson Nuclear Industries Indemnity Act of 1957. (For more information, see the section "Financing and Insuring Reactors" below.)
- Incorporate learnings while not detracting from existing applications. The NRC is able to license advanced reactors under existing regulations and exemption processes. NuScale's SMR achieved design approval from the NRC in August 2020 under Part 52. Privately funded Oklo submitted a combined license application for its microreactor under a modified approach to Part 52 in March 2020, marking the first non-LWR commercial reactor application to the NRC. Seven other companies have been in the NRC's pre-application process for the past several years. It will be years before Part 53 is finalized, and Part 53 drafting should not detract the NRC's attention from these ongoing applications. The NRC should also regularly incorporate lessons learned from these applications into Part 53.

Similarly, Congress should engage in regular oversight to encourage the NRC's efforts, and make legislative changes where necessary. One important legislative change Congress should make is to:

 Amend § 302(b) of the Nuclear Waste Policy Act to clarify that new reactors do not need a contract with the DOE to transport and dispose of spent fuel as a condition of receiving an operating license from the NRC.

#### **Trade**

Likely the biggest market for nuclear energy is overseas, given growing electricity demand in the developing world.<sup>40</sup> According to the BP Statistical Review of World Energy, the growth rate for nuclear power consumption in non–Organization for Economic Co-operation and Development countries has outpaced the rest of the world in the past 10 years.<sup>41</sup> There are currently 443 commercial nuclear power reactors operating globally, with another 55 under construction and 100 planned, particularly in China, India, and Russia.<sup>42</sup> It is commonly understood that the U.S. has lost dominance in

global commercial nuclear energy trade over the past several decades as companies from other countries—notably France, Russia, South Korea, and, increasingly, China—are exporting reactor technology. These countries have offered services with which American companies have found it difficult to compete, among them completing reactor builds on time and budget, and turnkey options to build, operate, and decommission reactors along with spent fuel removal.

It is not the role of the U.S. government and taxpayers to do the job of industry. As Walter Lohman, Director of The Heritage Foundation's Asian Studies Center, notes, "America's strength lies not in how much taxpayer (and bond holder) money it can promise, but how well it can harness the advantages of its educational and research institutions, its deep markets, and the ingenuity of its people."<sup>44</sup> It is for this reason that the diversity of advanced reactor innovation in the U.S. is unparalleled. While the nuclear industry must supply a compelling product that meets customer needs abroad, the federal government should remove misguided barriers to trade that remove American companies from consideration. Congress and the Administration should:

Explore Ways to Collaborate Further with Europe, Canada, Japan, South Korea, Australia, and India. Congress, the Administration, and U.S. nuclear industry should explore ways to further work with like-minded countries with robust nuclear sectors to meet needs through the entire fuel cycle. There are scores of examples where collaboration has been fruitful, among them: collaboration between the NRC and the Canadian Nuclear Safety Commission to develop advanced reactor regulatory frameworks; collaboration between the NRC and the Urenco enrichment plant in New Mexico whose parent company is jointly owned by Germany, the Netherlands, and the U.K.; and access to research facilities for ongoing development of new reactor technologies.

Strong and prosperous civilian nuclear industries, manufacturing, supply chains, and R&D amongst allies and friends are complimentary to U.S. strategic interests, nonproliferation objectives, and commercial nuclear industry. Far too often, however, trade is viewed as a threat (as in the 2018 attempt to set national security tariffs and quotas on uranium imports, or the Nuclear Energy Leadership Act), where a vague notion of "economic security" is equated with national security.

The U.S. should explore further opportunities for collaboration on issues like joint bids for new reactor projects, how mutual defense treaties could augment nuclear fuel enrichment capabilities, pushing for and offering transparency in financing reactor projects, and nuclear waste management.

Protectionism aimed at America's allies has proved detrimental to the nuclear industry in America.<sup>46</sup> Collaboration with friends and allies that are committed to political and economic freedom and to nonproliferation is a critical alternative in international nuclear energy markets.

Strong civilian nuclear manufacturing, supply chains, and R&D amongst allies and friends are complimentary to U.S. strategic interests, nonproliferation objectives, and commercial nuclear industry.

Maintain a Flexible, Proactive Approach to Section 123 Agreements, and Continue to Engage with the Middle East and India. Section 123 of the Atomic Energy Act establishes the long-term nonpro-

liferation conditions for civilian nuclear trade with partner countries. Completing 123 agreements opens new markets for American companies and secures a level of agreement that can help integration of nonproliferation objectives, participation in institutions like the IAEA, and transparency at the outset of a partner country's nuclear energy program. A 123 agreement is just one among a variety of nonproliferation tools available to the U.S. government.<sup>47</sup>

Some in Congress have advocated for "gold standard" 123 agreements requiring partner countries to foreswear enrichment and reprocessing. However, such a demand has proved counterproductive even among American allies with strong nonproliferation track records.<sup>48</sup> Presidents of both political parties have wisely and consistently defended a caseby-case approach in order to negotiate the highest nonproliferation standards possible in light of the nine minimum criteria already required by Congress for 123 agreements.<sup>49</sup> Maintaining this flexible approach is a defensible position from which to engage in future 123 agreements, particularly in the Middle East where negotiations with Saudi Arabia remain unfinished, and 123 agreements with Egypt and South Africa are soon to expire.<sup>50</sup>

The U.S. should also continue to build upon the ground laid in the 2008 U.S.–India 123 agreement to better foster mutual trade and innovation of nuclear energy technologies, and to normalize India's participation in global nuclear energy supply chains. $^{51}$ 

heritage.org

Collaborate Proactively with Other Nations and Leverage Government-to-Government Training. The U.S. government plays an important role in advocacy and in convening relevant people, the National Laboratories, regulatory bodies, and companies to encourage commercial nuclear trade and collaboration. This is especially so given the highly regulated nature of nuclear energy trade and increased interest by countries without existing nuclear regulatory programs.

The State Department's 2019 "New Approach to Civil Nuclear Cooperation Agreements" was a positive step in fostering such cooperation. <sup>52</sup> The DOE and State Department should boldly continue to communicate the message to potential trading partners that working with American nuclear companies offers not just mutual economic benefits, but also transparency and freedom from political manipulation. It is a great strength that companies in the U.S. are privately owned and cannot wield the power of government to force action on the part of their customers outside the bounds of agreed contracts. This stands in stark contrast to nuclear power companies in Russia and China, which are outposts of their governments with questionable commitments to transparent business practices and political freedom. America's freedom of enterprise is one of its greatest selling points.

Diplomatic tools, such as memoranda of understanding to foster collaboration, do not replace 123 agreements, which create real opportunity for trade; however, they are useful for convening governments. Another tool proposed by ANIA is to authorize the NRC to proactively help countries develop their regulatory bodies with exchange programs and regulatory training. Doing so would advance the strategic interests of the U.S. to support peaceful uses of nuclear energy, and better mobilize some of America's greatest exports. The U.S. still boasts some of the best nuclear energy university and professional training programs, and among the most important nuclear exports the U.S. can offer are its superior regulatory, safety, and operations standards.

American companies and experts also offer valuable knowledge and experience to address challenges like cybersecurity, physical and material security, and emergency preparedness between the public and private sectors. A strategically and proactively engaged NRC can help partner countries integrate effective safety standards, transparency and accountability, and nonproliferation measures, which is particularly beneficial at the outset of their programs. Doing so can also better position the U.S. and the NRC to again drive international norms for safe and peaceful uses of nuclear energy.

**Hold Rogue Nations and Bad-Actor Countries and Individuals Accountable.** The U.S. must maintain a firm commitment to hold bad actors accountable for irresponsible nuclear activities and trade conducted under the guise of a civilian nuclear industry. Illegitimate nuclear activities and toleration of them only destabilize efforts to foster peaceful, legitimate, and productive nuclear energy programs in neighboring countries.

Instead of focusing on burdensome export controls and regulations, the U.S. must hold bad actors accountable, as well as those who enable them.

Instead of focusing on adding to already burdensome export controls and regulations—which limit cooperation with friends and allies who share America's commitments to nonproliferation and peaceful uses of nuclear energy—the U.S. must hold bad actors accountable, as well as those who enable them. This includes continuing to dismantle the misguided Joint Comprehensive Plan of Action, and enforcing maximum pressure sanctions on Iran, including secondary sanctions on its trading partners.<sup>53</sup>

Present a United Front with Allies on Uranium Imports. The Trump Administration wisely rejected trade barriers on uranium imports, for which the mining industry petitioned in 2019 under Section 232 of the Trade Expansion Act. To the extent that there are legitimate, provable violations of international agreements by trading partners, the Office of the United States Trade Representative should file country-specific disputes through the World Trade Organization, an avenue through which the U.S. has had success. <sup>54</sup> This approach distinguishes bad actors from companies and countries that have competed in good faith to win American customers. In doing so, the U.S. should present a united front with allies, such as Australia and Canada.

Streamline the NRC's and DOE's International Activities. ANIA, as introduced in the past Congress, directed the NRC to more intentionally coordinate international-facing nuclear reactor regulatory activities within the NRC and with other executive branch agencies. Specifically, the bill required the NRC to coordinate all of its work on import and export licensing and on international regulatory cooperation, and to support coordination within the executive branch and with other countries for the consideration of international technical standards.

Intentional regulatory collaboration with other nations can improve the effectiveness of technical standards, particularly so where regulators are building expertise on new reactor technologies to develop new licensing requirements. The NRC is already collaborating with the Canadian Nuclear Safety Commission to develop advanced reactor regulatory frameworks, and should begin collaborating with other close allies, such as Great Britain. <sup>55</sup>

The bill would begin to address a small part of a bigger ongoing regulatory problem that hampers the competitiveness of American companies in international markets. Regulation of exports of nuclear energy technologies and expertise is spread across the NRC, the DOE, Department of Commerce, State Department, and occasionally the Department of Defense. The potential for mixed or contradictory messages and requirements is high, and the approval processes for exporting U.S. technologies is burdensome and time consuming.

Further, review processes and interagency coordination have been notoriously slow. In the past three decades, the DOE and interagency review timelines for Part 810 authorizations to export nuclear services and technology ballooned from 150 days in the 1990s to an average of 400 days in 2017, though timelines appear to be improving. <sup>56</sup> ANIA includes positive reform both within the NRC and between agencies to reduce some of these conflicts. It should do similarly for all relevant export agencies.

Congress should also assess government-wide improvements across the export regulatory regime to eliminate inconsistencies in time for advanced reactors completing NRC licensing reviews and beginning to engage in international markets. Existing regulatory authority and frameworks have been built up since the 1950s through several re-organizations of the executive branch's nuclear activities and under very different political conditions in which the U.S. enjoyed a near-monopoly on nuclear energy technology and expertise. American nuclear companies should not have to navigate inefficient and unreliable export bureaucracy if it neither advances security and nonproliferation benefits, nor enables nuclear energy companies in the U.S. to be competitive abroad.

## Research and Development, Demonstration, and Commercialization

The federal government has been too quick to do the work of private nuclear companies for them—to improve their product, acquire financing, mitigate the cost of nuclear energy through subsidies, and "de-risk" new technology without attending to the many associated negative consequences.

When the government plays market investor, it sends a powerful message to private investors that some technologies and companies are good investments while others are overly risky. Federal subsidies punish first-movers and innovators, while rewarding politically connected incumbents.

Nuclear energy innovation must be pursued in the larger reality of energy markets where actual customers—not the DOE—have needs, preferences, and choices.

Government intervention further obfuscates perhaps the most important question: Who is the customer and what is he looking for? Nuclear energy innovation must be pursued in the larger reality of energy markets where actual customers—not the DOE—have needs, preferences, and choices. Except where government itself is the direct customer, government efforts to create demand fall flat, because—as long as government incentives are not removed—business does not reflect *actual* customer needs, only artificial interest. Nuclear energy will not succeed if it is disconnected from customers. Congress should:

Remove Barriers to, and Reduce Costs of, R&D Through Competitive and Pro-Growth Tax Policy. Congress should make permanent the temporary measures in the Tax Cuts and Jobs Act that remove disincentives for companies to invest in infrastructure and innovation. Immediate expensing of short-lived assets, such as investments in machinery and tools, begins to phase out in 2022, and expensing of R&D investments expires at the end of 2021. Congress should make these provisions permanent, and expand them to include longer-lived investments in structures, such as new manufacturing space. <sup>57</sup>

**Support Access, But Eliminate Cronyism, in DOE R&D.** Federal programs to support commercial reactor technologies should focus on increasing access to National Labs and on encouraging competition, not on supplanting competition. For example, the DOE's Gateway for Accelerated Innovation in Nuclear (GAIN) voucher program has improved private companies' access to National Lab facilities and personnel, and generally avoided the cronyism of more interventionist DOE programs by being widely available to companies.

In contrast, the DOE and Congress have created new barriers to entry with programs that are designed to narrow the field of advanced reactor technologies through federally funded and directed R&D and demonstration.<sup>58</sup>

There are numerous problems with the DOE's interventionist approach.<sup>59</sup> Such intervention further distances industry from actual customer needs and interests in their effort to cater to DOE programs; disincentivizes cost discipline; and creates new hurdles for companies and technologies that are not selected (or choose not to participate) as part of the DOE reactor program. This is especially problematic when there is already investment by the private sector, as indeed there is in both existing and advanced nuclear technologies. It is not the constitutional role of the federal government to use taxpayer funds as venture capital, and there is also no surer way to limit growth in the nuclear industry to a privileged few that receive government subsidies.

The DOE and Congress should focus on improving access to National Lab infrastructure and addressing regulatory barriers for private companies to test reactor designs. However, if Congress is determined to spend taxpayer money to further subsidize the commercial nuclear industry, it should do so in the least harmful way. For example, rather than outright selecting companies to participate in government-funded demonstration reactor programs, Congress could implement reverse auctions or offer prizes for performance or successful demonstration of certain technological benchmarks. These approaches would at least better incentivize productivity, allow better technologies and business models to rise to the top, do a better job of protecting taxpayers, and prevent the government from implicitly down-selecting technologies and companies.

**Keep Defense Reactor R&D Focused.** Advanced nuclear technologies could meet unique defense needs, and there has been sustained interest in exploring those possibilities. <sup>60</sup> Specifically, the Defense Department's Strategic Capability Office (SCO) microreactor Pele Program has clear *potential* to advance strategic capabilities and battlefield objectives. But its use is not a foregone conclusion, such that SCO must maintain program discipline and Congress must maintain oversight through appropriations. <sup>61</sup>

The Departments of Defense and Homeland Security should not be used as stimulus programs, and procurement of energy and technology should clearly meet actual needs for defense capabilities. While Defense Department reactor programs will likely produce spin-off applications and benefits for the civilian commercial industry, the objective should never be inverted to subsidize private-sector desires.

### **Financing and Insuring Reactors**

The economics of nuclear energy are integral to whether it remains a compelling energy choice for Americans in the future. Capital costs have traditionally

been the largest expense in building a nuclear power plant, consuming upwards of 80 percent of the total budget. <sup>62</sup> Despite billions of dollars in government loan guarantees and tax credits, the price tag for the only two reactors currently being built in the U.S. has doubled since it began construction. <sup>63</sup>

Customers have a variety of affordable options in a highly competitive energy market, and market pressure has been good for the nuclear industry. For example, in direct response to tough economic competition from low natural gas prices, the Nuclear Energy Institute organized nuclear power plant owners to find operating efficiencies that ultimately reduced costs by 19 percent, resulting in \$1.6 billion in savings. Nuclear power plants in competitive markets aggressively reduced the amount of time spent offline for refueling and adopted efficiencies to increase production, which resulted in lower operating costs per megawatt-hour than rate-regulated monopoly counterparts.

Customers have a variety of affordable options in a highly competitive energy market, and market pressure has been good for the nuclear industry.

Undoubtedly, some nuclear electricity companies have not been able to endure market pressure, creating room for others to fill the void to the benefit of the customer. As noted in the Massachusetts Institute for Technology's report, "The Future of Nuclear Energy in a Carbon-Constrained World," [p]rivate companies must enjoy the potential for profit and also bear the risk of loss."

Subsidizing nuclear plants only calcifies existing industry and technology. Rather, the federal government, states, and the private sector should reform policies that unnecessarily limit competitive financial resources for nuclear energy companies and their customers, while protecting the taxpayer. Congress and the Administration should:

Leverage U.S. Membership in Financial and Investment Institutions to End Policies that Disqualify Nuclear Power from Consideration. Government lending institutions should be far more limited, if used at all. Taxpayer-backed financing injects many distortions into the market, among which are policies that prohibit consideration of nuclear power projects.<sup>68</sup> This needlessly creates controversy and barriers for nuclear technology companies seeking to attract private capital to finance construction of new reactors at home and abroad.

Encouragingly, the U.S. International Development Finance Corporation (DFC) updated its environmental policies to remove the "production of or trade in radioactive materials, including nuclear reactors and components thereof" from its list of Categorically Prohibited Projects. <sup>69</sup> Regardless of whether the DFC ultimately finances any nuclear power projects, the categorical change sends an important signal to other financial institutions that have yet to review implicit biases against, or outdated legacy prohibitions of, nuclear power. Similarly, as the World Bank's largest shareholder, the United States should pressure the World Bank to re-examine its outdated prohibition of nuclear power projects since 1957, which is inconsistent with the bank's own environmental and strategic missions. <sup>70</sup> Such a signal could help to further unlock private capital for nuclear power projects.

Similarly, private financial institutions should reconsider outdated or ill-informed environmental definitions and policies that exclude nuclear energy projects from consideration for investment. Nuclear power is consistent with environmental stewardship and, while all energy choices entail trade-offs, the environmental case for nuclear power is uniquely strong as attested to by entities like the Clean Energy Ministerial.

Revise and Clarify Foreign Ownership Restrictions. While certain investment from certain companies and countries may entail legitimate national security concerns, investment by longtime allies should be welcomed. However, Congress prohibits the NRC from granting licenses to nuclear facilities "owned, controlled, or dominated" by a foreign entity, or to an entity that "would be inimical to the common defense and security or to the health and safety of the public," according to the Atomic Energy Act. In practice, the NRC has taken a conservative interpretation of this otherwise vague foreign-ownership standard, while inconsistently taking a more lenient approach toward uranium mining and fuel fabrication and enrichment facilities. Foreign-ownership restrictions have halted investment in civilian nuclear energy projects in Texas (by Japanese company, Toshiba) and Maryland (by French company, Électricité de France), among others in recent decades.

Congress should amend the Atomic Energy Act to allow the NRC to grant a license to companies under the jurisdiction of a government in NATO, Australia, Japan, or South Korea, provided the NRC determines that doing so is "not inimical to the common defense and security or the health and safety of the public." At a minimum, the NRC should clarify guidance with a position on what level of ownership meets the Atomic Energy Act's standard. Ideally, such guidance would follow the clear intent of the act to advance nonproliferation objectives while achieving energy goals. The NRC should separate the concepts of ownership, construction, and operation, and could

maintain a case-by-case approach that permits even complete foreign ownership, provided that national security interests are protected.

**Reimagine Price–Anderson Liability Coverage and Regulatory Requirements.** The Price–Anderson Nuclear Industries Indemnity Act of 1957 caps the liability of nuclear power operators, beyond which the President must petition Congress for funds to cover remaining claims in case of an accident. Price–Anderson expires again in 2025, though it was always intended as a temporary program, and it can be reasonably argued that public liability contributes to both a moral hazard and over-regulation to compensate for it. Price–Anderson expires again in 2025, though it was always intended as a temporary program, and it can be reasonably argued that public liability contributes to both a moral hazard and over-regulation to compensate for it.

Nuclear power is consistent with environmental stewardship and, while all energy choices entail tradeoffs, the environmental case for nuclear power is uniquely strong.

After decades of innovation in both the nuclear and financial industries, the time is ripe for reform. According to Mark Tetley, former managing director of the Power, Nuclear & Construction division at Lloyd Bank's insurance broker Price Forbes & Partners, "transferring the nuclear accident risk at its true scale to the insurance market is entirely feasible and well within the financial capability of the global market; it just needs some new thinking to enable this capacity to be utilized."<sup>79</sup>

Congress should consider offering an alternative in lieu of public liability coverage that requires nuclear operators to meet a minimum of NRC regulatory standards for an operating license if the licensee acquires complete insurance through a certified third party. Requiring nuclear operators to shoulder the burden of liability could further incentivize safe designs and operations as private insurers have strong financial incentives to assess and adequately hedge their risk. Indeed, if the safety case for advanced reactors is as strong as advertised, there is likewise no case for a public liability scheme. Minimum NRC licensing requirements in addition to full private insurance could include proof of a credible program for financing nuclear waste management and plant decommissioning, emergency planning, and what is necessary to satisfy nonproliferation and transparency commitments with the IAEA.

At a minimum, Congress should begin exploring alternatives to Price–Anderson liability coverage in advance of its expiration in 2025. While it might not be appropriate to alter conditions for existing reactors licensed under Price–Anderson significantly, Congress should develop a new framework for future nuclear reactors that protects taxpayers and further incentivizes safety and innovation in the nuclear and insurance industries.

Eliminate Bias in Federal and State Tax Codes. Congress should permanently eliminate preferential tax treatments for all energy sources and technologies, including preferential treatment for nuclear plants. Federal subsidies in the form of tax credits and direct payments implicitly raise barriers for other energy suppliers to compete, inject political boom-and-bust cycles into energy markets, and in the long run harm the industries they are intended to help.<sup>80</sup>

States also have distorted energy markets with renewable energy mandates and subsidies.<sup>81</sup> Ironically, while many of these financial and regulatory subsidies are intended as climate policy, these same policies discourage or ban<sup>82</sup> nuclear power as a source of emissions-free electricity, with the counter-productive effect of contributing to early closures. For example, California's renewable energy mandates have forced the uneconomic operation and ultimate closure of Diablo Canyon, a nuclear power plant responsible for generating 9 percent of power in California.<sup>83</sup>

Federal, regional, and state policies should create an environment that reduces and eliminates ineffective regulations for existing power sources and new entry, and promotes fuel-neutral competition and consumer choice in the electricity sector.

**Put Customers First and Reject Nuclear Bailouts.** Bailouts of struggling nuclear power plants have been proposed in a variety of tax, surcharge, legislative, and regulatory measures at the state and federal levels, often under the alleged causes of promoting clean energy or reducing carbon-dioxide emissions. Regardless of the framing, the details of these programs have often revealed a narrowly prescribed subsidy for specific nuclear power plants without commensurate accountability or incentives to reduce costs.<sup>84</sup>

If a particular nuclear power plant cannot compete in the market and threatens to close, policymakers should not be quick to craft a bailout, but should look for root causes. In some cases, that root cause has been state policy (as in the case with Diablo Canyon in California). In others, lobbyists have pursued state subsidies rather than consider how a variety of cost-saving exercises—including selling the power plant to new management—could right the ship. Even if the economic case leads to closure of a reactor, policymakers

must look to the bigger picture. As it relates to customers, the bigger picture is that bailouts force higher prices onto captive customers who must then suffer with an electricity sector that is more deeply riddled with cronyism. As it relates to the nuclear industry, the bigger picture is that it will not thrive if it cannot prove to customers that it offers compelling value. Bailouts reward incumbency rather than innovation in technology and efficiency—the exact opposite of a formula for growth and the long-term health of the nuclear industry.

Taxpayer-backed loan guarantees redistribute capital based on political interests instead of commercial viability, with the goal of helping politically favored companies.

For policymakers tempted by nuclear bailouts in their desire to reduce carbon-dioxide emissions, they should consider how competition in the electricity sector helps the environment. <sup>85</sup> Competition gives customers more choices, who are increasingly interested in "green" energy options and are always interested in reducing their expenses if given the freedom to make informed decisions. At the same time, competition forces companies to be efficient and innovative—an inherently pro-environment feature—unlike a government-protected monopoly that can ride on political goodwill.

**Protect Taxpayers and Remove Remaining DOE Loan Guarantee Authority.** The Title 17 Innovative Energy Loan Guarantee Program administered by the DOE has \$10.9 billion remaining in loan guarantee authority for advanced nuclear reactors. <sup>86</sup> An additional amount of up to \$12 billion is available to the two nuclear reactors being built at Vogtle nuclear power station in Georgia. <sup>87</sup> Such subsidies have tied nuclear energy investment and innovation to political whims, and at best muddled smart business decisions at great expense to captive electricity customers in Georgia.

Shifting the financial risk of energy projects through taxpayer-backed loan guarantees steers private investments away from other projects that may not have the DOE's blessing but have more commercial promise. The federal government is quite literally redistributing capital based on political interests instead of commercial viability, in hopes of helping politically favored companies to succeed. Since this does nothing to change the fundamentals of a company or technology, it will have no impact on a company's ultimate

success. It also puts taxpayers at undue risk to cover costs when political goals get ahead of the more important duty to use taxpayer dollars responsibly. Congress should rescind the remaining loan guarantee authority.

#### Conclusion

One of the diverse U.S. nuclear industry's strengths is that it is largely privately owned, and it is for this reason that the nuclear innovation in the U.S. is unparalleled. American nuclear companies could have much to offer in a world where hundreds of millions of people are still without access to electricity, and where some competitors in the field have questionable commitment to transparent business practices and political freedom. America's freedom of enterprise is one of its greatest selling points. Rather than doing the work of industry, Congress and the Administration would provide leadership toward a strong future for the nuclear industry by addressing underlying policy problems.

The recommendations in this *Backgrounder*, while far from exhaustive, take a wide view of civilian nuclear energy policy reform. The nuclear energy sector and its current or potential customers are highly diverse, encompassing far more than the large utilities operating nuclear power plants that often come to mind. Rather than focusing narrowly on how to extend government largesse to one sector or another, these recommendations are about protecting taxpayers, creating a better environment for innovation, reducing regulatory barriers that harm competitiveness, and focusing the federal government on issues that are uniquely its responsibility.

**Katie Tubb** is Senior Policy Analyst for Energy and the Environment in the Thomas A. Roe Institute for Economic Policy Studies, of the Institute for Economic Freedom, at The Heritage Foundation.

#### **Endnotes**

- 1. U.S. Government Accountability Office, "High Risk Series: Dedicated Leadership Needed to Address Limited Progress in Most High-Risk Areas," GAO-21-119SP, March 2021, https://www.gao.gov/assets/gao-21-119Sp.pdf (accessed April 26, 2021).
- 2. Ibid., and U.S. Government Accountability Office, "DOE Would Benefit from Incorporating Risk-Informed Decision-Making into Its Cleanup Policy," GAO-19-339, September 2019, https://www.gao.gov/assets/710/701480.pdf (accessed January 13, 2021).
- 3. U.S. Department of Energy, "Supplemental Notice Concerning U.S. Department of Energy Interpretation of High-Level-Radioactive Waste," *Federal Register*, Vol. 84, No. 111 (June 10, 2019), pp. 26835–26847, https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/FR-2019-06-10/pdf/2019-12116.pdf (accessed January 13, 2021).
- 4. As Congress did in the 2020 National Defense Authorization Act. Frederico Bartels et al., "Building an NDAA that Strengthens America's Military," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3433, August 19, 2019, https://www.heritage.org/defense/report/building-ndaa-strengthens-americas -military.
- 5. James J. McConnell and Robert B. Raines, "Maintaining a Credible Strategic Nuclear Deterrent: Modernizing the NNSA Nuclear Weapons Complex Infrastructure," Mitchell Institute for Aerospace Studies and the Advanced Nuclear Weapons Alliance Deterrence Center, virtual forum, October 29, 2020, https://www.mitchellaerospacepower.org/nuclear-deterrence-breakfast-series (accessed January 13, 2021).
- 6. A proposed repository at Yucca Mountain was to receive defense-related nuclear waste, pending approval by the NRC and appropriations from Congress.
- 7. U.S. Department of Energy, Office of Environmental Management, "High-Level Radioactive Waste (HLW) Interpretation," https://www.energy.gov/em/program-scope/high-level-radioactive-waste-hlw-interpretation (accessed January 13, 2021). Also see Katie Tubb, Public Comment on "Department of Energy Interpretation of High-Level Radioactive Waste," *Federal Register* Docket No. DOE-HQ-2019-0020-0001, January 7, 2019, https://www.regulations.gov/document?D=DOE-HQ-2019-0020-0001 (accessed January 13, 2021).
- 8. U.S. Department of Energy, "Evaluation of Potential Opportunities to Classify Certain Defense Nuclear Waste from Reprocessing as Other than High-Level Radioactive Waste," Report to Congress, December 2020, https://static1.squarespace.com/static/55c4c892e4b0d1ec35bc5efb/t/5ff33e70a6a0ae63d63c67d9/1609776754018/Evaluation+of+Potential+Opportunities+to+Classify+Certain+Defense+Nuclear+Waste+from+Reprocessing+as+Other+than+High-Level+Radioactive+Waste+-+December+2020.pdf (accessed January 13, 2021).
- 9. Nuclear and Radiation Studies Board, "Independent Assessment of Science and Technology for the Department of Energy's Defense Environmental Cleanup Program," National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine, 2019, https://doi.org/10.17226/25338 (accessed January 13, 2021).
- 10. U.S. Department of Energy, Secretary of Energy Advisory Board, "Report of the Task Force on Technology Development for Environmental Management," December 2014, https://www.energy.gov/sites/prod/files/2015/01/f19/Report%20of%20the%20SEAB%20Task%20Force%20on%20 Tech%20Dev%20for%20EM\_FINAL.pdf (accessed January 13, 2021).
- 11. Policy guiding low-level radioactive waste management is addressed in separate legislation that is radically different in its design.
- 12. The NRC defines spent nuclear fuel as reactor fuel that no longer efficiently sustains fission. Spent nuclear fuel has the potential to be reprocessed for further energy generation, as is commonly done in France. This *Backgrounder* refers to "radioactive waste" and "high-level waste," which likely has no further potential for use, as is the case for much of the defense-related nuclear material in the DOE's EM program. Nuclear Regulatory Commission, "Glossary," https://www.nrc.gov/reading-rm/basic-ref/glossary.html (accessed April 26, 2021).
- 13. Katie Tubb, "Standalone Nuclear Interim Storage Amendment Sidesteps Solutions, Creates Problems," The Daily Signal, March 10, 2020, https://www.heritage.org/nuclear-energy/commentary/standalone-nuclear-interim-storage-amendment-sidesteps-solutions-creates.
- 14. Nuclear Waste Policy Act, § 111(b)(4) and § 302. See U.S. Department of Energy, "Office of Standard Contract Management," https://www.energy.gov/gc/services/environment-and-nuclear-programs/office-standard-contract-management (accessed May 25, 2021).
- 15. Jack Spencer, "Blue Ribbon Commission on Nuclear Waste: Missing Opportunity for Lasting Reform," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 2600, August 18, 2011, https://www.heritage.org/environment/report/blue-ribbon-commission-nuclear-waste-missing-opportunity-lasting-reform.
- 16. As proposed in Section 502 of the American Nuclear Infrastructure Act.
- 17. Nuclear Innovation Alliance, "Nuclear Innovation and NEPA: Streamlining NRC NEPA Reviews for Advanced Reactor Demonstration Projects While Safeguarding Environmental Protection," September 2019, http://nuclearinnovationalliance.org/sites/default/files/2019-10/5b05b3\_e661eba94a224b 28aac2a7e11d60e0c6.pdf (accessed January 13, 2021).
- 18. 40 CFR § 1502.14(a).
- 19. U.S. Department of Energy, "Critical Minerals Strategy," December 2010, https://digital.library.unt.edu/ark:/67531/metadc834802/m2/1/high\_res \_d/1000846.pdf (accessed April 26, 2021).
- 20. Philip Howard, "Two Years, Not Ten Years: Redesigning Infrastructure Approvals," Common Good, September 2015, https://www.commongood.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/07/2YearsNot10Years.pdf (accessed April 26, 2021).
- 21. Discussion Draft Bill, S.\_\_\_\_, American Nuclear Infrastructure Act of 2020, 116th Cong., 2nd Sess., July 29, 2020, https://www.epw.senate.gov/public/\_cache/files/5/c/5c946a27-ee6d-4e36-9cc4-2fd082b7e468/2F2B9E3A113EC390146A2A3CA1793656.american-nuclear-infrastructure-act-of-2020-discussion-draft.pdf (accessed January 13, 2021).

- heritage.org
- 22. Effective October 1, 2020. Alex Polonsky, Stephen Burdick, and Grant Eskelsen, "President Signs Law Supporting Advanced Reactors, Capping NRC Fees," Morgan Lewis & Bockius LLP, January 22, 2019, https://www.lexology.com/library/detail.aspx?g=ba352c00-f3ba-4c99-aff9-7ad7fd7e8d62 (accessed January 13, 2021).
- 23. Though the EPA is responsible for setting standards for the general public, radiation exposure standards thereafter are inconsistent across federal agencies. U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, "Radiation Regulations and Laws," https://www.epa.gov/radiation/radiation-regulations-and-laws (accessed January 13, 2021), and Nuclear and Radiation Studies Board, "The Future of Low Dose Radiation Research in the United States," National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Technology, 2019, https://www.nap.edu/catalog/25578/the-future-of-low-dose-radiation-research-in-the-united-states (accessed January 13, 2021).
- 24. U.S. Nuclear Regulatory Commission, "Glossary: ALARA," March 9, 2021, https://www.nrc.gov/reading-rm/basic-ref/glossary/alara.html (accessed January 13, 2021). For an example, see 10 CFR § 50.34a.
- 25. Gary Jones, "Scientific Basis Inconclusive, and EPA and NRC Disagreement Continues," Government Accountability Office, testimony before the Subcommittee on Energy and Environment, Committee on Science, U.S. House of Representatives, July 18, 2000, https://www.gao.gov/assets/110/108559.pdf (accessed January 13, 2021).
- 26. Michael Shellenberger, "It Sounds Crazy, But Fukushima, Chernobyl, and Three Mile Island Show Why Nuclear Is Inherently Safe," *Forbes*, March 11, 2019, https://www.forbes.com/sites/michaelshellenberger/2019/03/11/it-sounds-crazy-but-fukushima-chernobyl-and-three-mile-island-show-why-nuclear-is-inherently-safe/#416c1a591688 (accessed January 13, 2021).
- 27. Tubb, Public Comment, Federal Register Docket No. DOE-HQ-2019-0020-0001, and Katie Tubb, "General Comment," public comment on "Emergency Preparedness for Small Modular Reactors and Other New Technologies; Extension of Comment Period," Federal Register Docket No. NRC-2015-0225, September 25, 2020, https://adamswebsearch2.nrc.gov/webSearch2/main.jsp?AccessionNumber=ML20269A250 (accessed January 13, 2021).
- 28. U.S. Nuclear Regulatory Commission, "Emergency Planning Zones," November 13, 2020, https://www.nrc.gov/about-nrc/emerg-preparedness /about-emerg-preparedness/planning-zones.html (accessed January 13, 2021), and U.S. Nuclear Regulatory Commission and U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, "State and Local Government Radiological Emergency Response Plans in Support of Light Water Nuclear Power Plants," Task Force on Emergency Planning, December 1978, https://www.nrc.gov/docs/ML0513/ML051390356.pdf (accessed January 13, 2021). See also U.S. Nuclear Regulatory Commission and Federal Emergency Management Agency, "Criteria for Preparation and Evaluation of Radiological Emergency Plans and Preparedness in Support of Nuclear Power Plants," NUREG-0654/FEMA-REP-1, Rev. 2, December 2019, p. 1, https://www.nrc.gov/docs/ML1934/ML19347D139.pdf (accessed January 13, 2021).
- 29. U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, "PAG Manual: Protective Action Guides and Planning Guidance for Radiological Incidents," EPA-400/R-17/001, January 2017, pp. 5–8, https://www.epa.gov/sites/production/files/2017-01/documents/epa\_pag\_manual\_final\_revisions\_01-11-2017\_cover\_disclaimer\_8.pdf (accessed January 13, 2021).
- 30. Healthy Physics Society, "Radiation Exposure from Medical Diagnostic Imaging Procedures," *Fact Sheet*, https://hps.org/documents/meddiagimaging .pdf (accessed January 13, 2021).
- 31. Nuclear Energy Innovation and Modernization Act, Public Law No. 115–439, Section 103(a).
- 32. Annette L. Vietti-Cook, letter to Margaret M. Doan, "Staff Requirements–SECY20-0032–Rulemaking Plan on Risk-Informed, Technology-Inclusive Regulatory Framework for Advanced Reactors (RIN-3150-AK31; NRC-2019-0062," U.S. Nuclear Regulatory Commission, October 2, 2020, https://www.nrc.gov/docs/ML2027/ML20276A293.pdf (accessed January 13, 2021).
- 33. U.S. Senate Committee on Environment and Public Works, letter to Chairman Kristine Svinicki, May 14, 2020, https://www.epw.senate.gov/public/ \_cache/files/6/4/6485c017-07c2-4ee8-a690-4c86b645feac/849DF8BB792DF0BC456C2CF4303DBEBF.05.14.2020-letter-to-the-nrc-on-the-advanced-reactor-rulemaking.pdf (accessed January 13, 2021).
- 34. Maxine Segarnick and Sachin Desai, "Technology-Neutral Licensing of Advanced Reactors: Evaluating the Past and Present NRC Framework," in Organization for Economic Co-operation and Development and Nuclear Energy Agency, *Nuclear Law Bulletin*, Vol. 2019/2 No. 103 (October 28, 2020), p. 37, https://www.oecd-nea.org/jcms/pl\_24785 (accessed January 13, 2021).
- 35. Amy C. Roma and Sachin S. Desai, "The Regulation of Fusion—A Practical and Innovation-Friendly Approach," Hogan Lovells, February 2020, p. 7, https://www.hoganlovells.com/-/media/hogan-lovells/pdf/2020-pdfs/2020\_02\_14\_hogan\_lovells\_the\_regulation\_of\_fusion\_a-practical.pdf (accessed January 13, 2021).
- 36. Marvin Fertel, "Advanced Nuclear Technology Development Act of 2016: Answers to Questions for the Record Received May 26, 2016," Energy and Commerce Committee, U.S. House of Representatives, http://docs.house.gov/meetings/IF/IF03/20160429/104876/HHRG-114-IF03-Wstate-FertelM -20160429-SD027.pdf (accessed January 13, 2021).
- 37. Margaret M. Doane, memorandum to commissioners of the U.S. Nuclear Regulatory Commission, "Rulemaking Plan on Risk-Informed, Technology-Inclusive Regulatory Framework for Advanced Reactors (RIN-3150-AK31; NRC-2019-0062)," Policy Issue, April 13, 2020, p. 4, https://www.nrc.gov/docs/ML1934/ML19340A056.pdf (accessed January 13, 2021).
- 38. U.S. Nuclear Regulatory Commission, "10 CFR Part 53 'Licensing and Regulation of Advanced Nuclear Reactors," Category 3 Public Meeting NRC Presentation, September 22, 2020, p. 13, https://www.nrc.gov/docs/ML2025/ML20254A014.pdf (accessed January 13, 2021).

- 39. U.S. Nuclear Regulatory Commission, "Advanced Reactors (Non-LWR designs)," December 16, 2020, https://www.nrc.gov/reactors/new-reactors/advanced/ongoing-licensing-activities.html (accessed April 26, 2021).
- 40. Stephen Eule, "A Look at IEA's New Global Energy Forecast," Global Energy Institute, November 29, 2018, https://www.globalenergyinstitute.org/look -iea%E2%80%99s-new-global-energy-forecast (accessed January 13, 2021).
- 41. BP, "Statistical Review of World Energy: 2020," 69th ed., June 2020, https://www.bp.com/content/dam/bp/business-sites/en/global/corporate/pdfs /energy-economics/statistical-review/bp-stats-review-2020-full-report.pdf (accessed April 26, 2021).
- 42. World Nuclear Association, "World Nuclear Power Reactors and Uranium Requirements," January 2021, https://www.world-nuclear.org/information -library/facts-and-figures/world-nuclear-power-reactors-and-uranium-requireme.aspx (accessed January 13, 2021).
- 43. "Russia Leads the World at Nuclear-Reactor Exports," *The Economist*, August 7, 2018, https://www.economist.com/graphic-detail/2018/08/07/russia -leads-the-world-at-nuclear-reactor-exports (accessed January 13, 2021).
- 44. Walter Lohman, "A New Comprehensive China Policy: Principles and Recommendations for a Serious Debate in Congress," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3607, April 9, 2021, https://www.heritage.org/asia/report/new-comprehensive-china-policy-principles-and-recommendations -serious-debate-congress.
- 45. Canadian Nuclear Safety Commission, "CNSC Signs Memorandum of Cooperation with the U.S. Nuclear Regulatory Commission," August 15, 2019, http://www.nuclearsafety.gc.ca/eng/resources/international-cooperation/international-agreements/cnsc-usnrc-smr-advanced-reactor-moc.cfm (accessed January 13, 2021).
- 46. Katie Tubb, "National Security Imperative Lacking, Protectionism Abounding in Section 232 Uranium Case," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder*No. 3360, November 2, 2018, https://www.heritage.org/trade/report/national-security-imperative-lacking-protectionism-abounding-section-232
  -uranium-case
- 47. For example, the Symington and Glenn amendments to the International Security Assistance and Arms Export Control Act. Katie Tubb, "Navigating the Rough Terrain of a U.S.-Saudi Arabia Nuclear Energy Cooperation Agreement," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3304, April 5, 2018, https://www.heritage.org/nuclear-energy/report/navigating-the-rough-terrain-us-saudi-arabia-nuclear-energy-cooperation.
- 48. Jack Spencer, "U.S.–South Korea Nuclear Cooperation: Agreeing on Commercial and Nonproliferation Goals," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 2764, March 21, 2013, https://www.heritage.org/arms-control/report/us-south-korea-nuclear-cooperation-agreeing-commercial-and-nonproliferation, and Tubb, "Navigating the Rough Terrain of a U.S.–Saudi Arabia Nuclear Energy Cooperation Agreement."
- 49. See, for example, Daniel Poneman, "The Case for American Nuclear Leadership," Pulitzer Center, *Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists*, January 4, 2017, https://pulitzercenter.org/reporting/case-american-nuclear-leadership (accessed January 13, 2021).
- 50. National Nuclear Security Administration, "123 Agreements for Peaceful Cooperation," U.S. Department of Energy, https://www.energy.gov/nnsa/123 -agreements-peaceful-cooperation (accessed April 26, 2021).
- 51. "A Nuclear Anniversary: The U.S.-India Civil Nuclear Deal 15 Years Later," Heritage Foundation webinar, June 3, 2020, https://www.heritage.org/asia/event/webinar-nuclear-anniversary-the-us-india-civil-nuclear-deal-15-years-later.
- 52. Christopher Ashley Ford, "A New Approach to Civil Nuclear Cooperation Policy," remarks at the Hudson Institute, Washington, DC, February 26, 2019, https://2017-2021.state.gov/a-new-approach-to-civil-nuclear-cooperation-policy/index.html (accessed June 1, 2021).
- 53. James Philips, "Don't Rush to Failure on Iran Nuclear Negotiations," Heritage Foundation *Issue Brief* No. 6036, January 11, 2021, https://www.heritage .org/middle-east/report/dont-rush-failure-iran-nuclear-negotiations; Peter Brookes, Brett Schaefer, and James Phillips, "Iran Nuclear Deal: Next Steps," Heritage Foundation *Issue Brief* No. 5030, January 29, 2020, https://www.heritage.org/middle-east/report/iran-nuclear-deal-next-steps; and James Philips, "United States Should Derail Prospects for an Iran-China Alliance," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3541, October 6, 2020, https://www.heritage.org/middle-east/report/united-states-should-derail-prospects-iran-china-alliance.
- 54. Tori Whiting, "Tariffs Make for a Poor Negotiating Tactic: The Trump Administration Should Abandon Them Without Delay," Heritage Foundation Issue Brief No. 4848, April 26, 2018, https://www.heritage.org/trade/report/tariffs-make-poor-negotiating-tactic-the-trump-administration-should -abandon-them.
- 55. Canadian Nuclear Safety Commission, "CNSC Signs Memorandum of Cooperation with the U.S. Nuclear Regulatory Commission."
- 56. Ashley Finan, "New Report: Nuclear Export Control Reforms Will Enhance Availability of Nuclear Energy for Climate Pollution Emission Reduction," Clean Air Task Force, December 4, 2017, https://www.catf.us/2017/12/new-report-nuclear-export-control-reforms/ (accessed January 13, 2021). See also U.S. Department of Energy, "Transfers of Civil Nuclear Technology," *Report to Congress*, April 2020, https://www.energy.gov/sites/prod/files/2020/04/f74/Final%20-%20EXEC-2019-000810%20Transfers%20of%20Civil%20Nuclear%20Technology%20Report.pdf (accessed June 1, 2021), and U.S. Department of Energy, "Part 810 Frequently Asked Questions," April 2019, https://www.energy.gov/sites/prod/files/2019/04/f62/2019-04-25%20Part%20810%20FAQs.pdf (accessed June 1, 2021).
- 57. Adam N. Michel, "Post-COVID-19 Tax Policy: Keeping Taxes Low to Ensure a Robust Recovery," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3549, October 30, 2020, https://www.heritage.org/taxes/report/post-covid-19-tax-policy-keeping-taxes-low-ensure-robust-recovery.
- 58. Katie Tubb, "The Nuclear Energy Leadership Act: A Missed Opportunity for Leadership," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3435, September 11, 2019, pp. 10–12, https://www.heritage.org/sites/default/files/2019-09/BG3435.pdf.

- 59. Ibid.
- 60. Danielle A. Arostegui and Mark Holt, "Advanced Nuclear Reactors: Technology Overview and Current Issues," Congressional Research Service Report No. R45706, April 18, 2019, https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/R/R45706 (accessed June 1, 2021).
- 61. Katie Tubb and Patty-Jane Geller, "The Pele Program: An Exemplar of Government Nuclear Research and Development," Heritage Foundation *Issue Brief* No. 5054, April 6, 2020, https://www.heritage.org/sites/default/files/2020-04/IB5054.pdf.
- 62. Massachusetts Institute of Technology, "The Future of Nuclear Energy in a Carbon-Constrained World," 2018, p. 34, https://energy.mit.edu/wp-content/uploads/2018/09/The-Future-of-Nuclear-Energy-in-a-Carbon-Constrained-World.pdf (accessed January 13, 2021).
- 63. Katie Tubb, "Reflections on Vogtle's Perennial Drama," The Daily Signal, October 5, 2018, https://www.dailysignal.com/2018/10/05/reflections-on-vogtles-perennial-drama/.
- 64. Nuclear Energy Institute, "Delivering the Nuclear Promise Forward Strategy," March 2018, https://www.nei.org/resources/delivering-the-nuclear -promise/forward-strategy (accessed January 13, 2021).
- 65. Devin Hartman, "The Market Advantage: A Q&A with Joe Bowring," R Street, June 28, 2017, https://www.rstreet.org/2017/06/28/the-market -advantage-a-qa-with-joe-bowring/ (accessed January 13, 2021), and Nuclear Energy Institute, "Nuclear Costs in Context," October 2020, https://www.nei.org/CorporateSite/media/filefolder/resources/reports-and-briefs/Nuclear-Costs-in-Context.pdf (accessed January 13, 2021).
- 66. Katie Tubb, "Pennsylvania Nuclear Subsidy Proposal Erodes Choice," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3401, March 28, 2019, https://www.heritage.org/energy-economics/report/pennsylvania-nuclear-subsidy-proposal-erodes-choice.
- 67. Massachusetts Institute of Technology, "The Future of Nuclear Energy."
- 68. James M. Roberts and Brett D. Schaefer, "House and Senate Revisions Have Not Improved the BUILD Act Enough to Warrant Conservative Support," Heritage Foundation *Issue Brief* No. 4890, July 24, 2018, https://www.heritage.org/sites/default/files/2018-07/IB4890\_0.pdf.
- 69. U.S. International Development Finance Corporation, "Environmental and Social Policies and Procedures," January 2020, p. 37, https://www.dfc.gov/sites/default/files/media/documents/DFC\_ESPP\_012020.pdf (accessed January 13, 2021).
- 70. James M. Roberts and Katie Tubb, "The U.S. Should Appoint a World Bank President Committed to Energy Prosperity," Heritage Foundation *Issue Brief* No. 4936, January 29, 2019, https://www.heritage.org/energy-economics/report/the-us-should-appoint-world-bank-president-committed-energy-prosperity, and The World Bank, "Toward a Sustainable Energy Future for All: Directions for the World Bank Group's Energy Sector," September 7, 2013, p. 14, http://documents.worldbank.org/curated/en/745601468160524040/Toward-a-sustainable-energy-future-for-all-directions-for-the-World-Bank-Group-8217-s-energy-sector (accessed January 13, 2021).
- 71. For example, the FTSE Global Choice Index Series and the MSCI All Country World ex US Investable Market Index group nuclear power with a small handful of disqualified activities, including adult entertainment, alcohol, gambling, tobacco, and weapons. FTSE Russell, "FTSE Global Choice Index Series," https://www.ftserussell.com/products/indices/global-choice (accessed January 13, 2021), and MSCI, Inc., "MSCI ACWI ex USA ESG Leaders Index (USD)," December 31, 2020, https://www.msci.com/documents/10199/3a605bfb-271b-4041-8521-e3aa44aa08f2 (accessed January 13, 2021). See also David R. Burton, "Regulation of International Investment: Focus on China," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3517, August 10, 2020, https://www.heritage.org/international-economies/report/regulation-international-investment-focus-china.
- 72. Katie Tubb, "Nuclear Could Be the Clean Energy Source the World Needs," CNN Business, September 17, 2019, https://www.cnn.com/2019/09/16 /perspectives/nuclear-energy-green-goals/index.html (accessed January 13, 2021), and Strata, "The Footprint of Energy: Land Use of U.S. Electricity Production," June 2017, https://www.strata.org/pdf/2017/footprints-full.pdf (accessed January 13, 2021).
- 73. CFR § 50.38. U.S. Nuclear Regulatory Commission, "Foreign Ownership, Control, or Domination (FOCD) of Commercial Nuclear Power Plants," December 14, 2016, https://www.nrc.gov/reactors/focd.html (accessed January 13, 2021).
- 74. Sachin Desai and Kathleen Schroeder, "U.S. Nuclear Foreign Ownership Policy Ready for a Refreshed Interpretation," *Energy Law Journal*, Vol. 37, No. 85 (May 16, 2016), pp. 91 and 100, http://www.eba-net.org/assets/1/6/21-85-134-Desai\_FINAL.pdf (accessed June 1, 2021).
- 75. "NINA Falls Foul of Foreign Ownership Law," *World Nuclear News*, May 1, 2013, http://www.world-nuclear-news.org/NN-NINA\_falls\_foul\_of\_foreign \_ownership\_law-0105137.html (accessed January 13, 2021).
- 76. "Regulator Rejects Calvert Cliffs Challenge," World Nuclear News, March 12, 2013, http://www.world-nuclear-news.org/NN-Regulator\_rejects\_Calvert \_Cliffs\_challenge-1203138.html (accessed January 13, 2021).
- 77. Nuclear operators are liable for up to \$450 million in damages, after which the nuclear industry is collectively liable for damages up to \$131 million per reactor before federal funding can be tapped. U.S. Nuclear Regulatory Commission, "Nuclear Insurance and Disaster Relief," Office of Public Affairs *Backgrounder*, May 3, 2019, https://www.nrc.gov/reading-rm/doc-collections/fact-sheets/nuclear-insurance.html (accessed January 13, 2021).
- 78. Omri Ben-Shahar and Kyle Logue, "Outsourcing Regulation: How Insurance Reduces Moral Hazard," *Michigan Law Review*, Vol. 197 No. 2 (2012), https://repository.law.umich.edu/mlr/vol111/iss2/2 (accessed January 13, 2021).

- 79. Further: "It is my belief that insurers could do more. We could provide cost effective, materially higher financial support for the nuclear industry, reducing the burden of accident costs that currently falls to governments and taxpayers, and thus improving the industry's image." "Insurers Can Help Improve the Image of Nuclear," *World Nuclear News*, September 16, 2014, https://www.world-nuclear-news.org/RS-Insurers-can-help-improve-the -image-of-nuclear-1609201401.html (accessed June 1, 2021).
- 80. Adam N. Michel, "Tax Extenders Are Bad Tax Policy," Heritage Foundation *Issue Brief* No. 4980, July 19, 2019, https://www.heritage.org/taxes/report/tax-extenders-are-bad-tax-policy, and Katie Tubb, "Solar's Future Is Brighter Without Investment Tax Credit," Heritage Foundation *Issue Brief* No. 4499, December 15, 2015, https://www.heritage.org/environment/report/solars-future-brighter-without-investment-tax-credit.
- 81. DSIRE NC Clean Energy Technology Center, "Database of State Incentives for Renewables & Efficiency," http://www.dsireusa.org/ (accessed January 13, 2021).
- 82. National Conference of State Legislatures, "State Restrictions on New Nuclear Power Facility Construction," May 2017, http://www.ncsl.org/research /environment-and-natural-resources/states-restrictions-on-new-nuclear-power-facility.aspx (accessed January 13, 2021).
- 83. Katie Tubb, "Diablo Canyon Shutdown Last Chapter for Clean Nuclear Power in California," *Orange County Register*, January 29, 2018, https://www.heritage.org/energy-economics/commentary/diablo-canyon-shutdown-last-chapter-clean-nuclear-power-california.
- 84. Katie Tubb, "Ohio Nuclear Bailout Effort Would Simply Delay the Pain in a Marketplace No Longer Favorable to Nuclear," Cleveland.com, June 14, 2019, https://www.cleveland.com/opinion/2019/06/ohio-nuclear-bailout-effort-would-simply-delay-the-pain-in-a-marketplace-no-longer-favorable-to-nuclear-katie-tubb-opinion.html (accessed January 13, 2021), and Katie Tubb, Nicolas D. Loris, and Rachel Zissimos, "Taking the Long View: How to Empower the Coal and Nuclear Industries to Compete and Innovate," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3341, September 5, 2018, https://www.heritage.org/energy-economics/report/taking-the-long-view-how-empower-the-coal-and-nuclear-industries-compete.
- 85. Tubb, "Pennsylvania Nuclear Subsidy Proposal Erodes Choice."
- 86. U.S. Department of Energy Loan Program Office, "Advanced Nuclear Energy Projects Loan Guarantees," https://www.energy.gov/lpo/title-xvii/products-services/advanced-nuclear-energy-projects-loan-guarantees (accessed January 13, 2021).
- 87. U.S. Department of Energy Loan Program Office, "Vogtle," https://www.energy.gov/lpo/vogtle (accessed January 13, 2021), and Tubb, "Reflections on Vogtle's Perennial Drama."